Minutes of Meeting of Co. Cavan Joint Policing Committee held in the Council Chamber, Cavan on 20 January 2017 at 3pm.
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Councillors: Cllr. C. Kelly, Cllr. J. P. Feeley, Cllr. W. Bennett, Cllr. P. Mc Vitty, Cllr. P. Smith, Cllr. M. Argue, Cllr. N. Connell, Cllr. P. Mc Donald, Cllr S. O’ Reilly, Cllr. C. Brady,
Community Representatives: Vanessa Clarke, Brian Mc Dermott, 

Bob Gilbert, Noleen Brady Smith
Executive: Tommy Ryan (Chief Executive), Eoin Doyle, (Director of Services), Gráinne Boyle, (Social Inclusion Unit)
Garda Officers: Chief Superintendent Christopher Mangan, Superintendent James Coen
Oireachtas Members: Deputy B. Smith, Senator J.O’ Reilly
Apologies: Cllr S. P. O’ Reilly, Deputy N. Smyth, Aisling Tobin, Cllr. F. Curtin, Senator D. Wilson
In Attendance: Sgt. James Gallagher, Inspector Kevin Gavigan, Sgt. Patrick Conway, Inspector Nial Mc Kiernan, 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

1. Minutes and Matters Arising

Cllr. Mc Vitty proposed the minutes and Bob Gilbert seconded them. 
There were no matters arising.
2. Correspondence
Two letters of response have been received to letters previously issued through the JPC. These included a response from:

· Leo Kinsella (Area Manager HSE) in relation to the JPC’s request for additional resources to be allocated to the Cavan & Monaghan Drugs Awareness Project.
· The Tánaiste and Minister for Justice & Equality, Ms. Frances Fitzgerald in response to the JPC’s request for additional Garda resources to be made available for County Cavan.

Chief Superintendent Mangan said that they regularly submit requests for additional staff for the jurisdiction to the Department. Three new Garda recruits have been allocated for this year but the numbers received are nowhere near matching the numbers needed. The difficulty is in not knowing in a given year how many recruits they will receive.
Cllr. Feeley asked that both letters be forwarded to all JPC members.
3. Feedback from the JPC Strategic Plan Consultation Sessions – Colm Finnegan 
Mr. Finnegan talked through a report produced on some of the main findings from the consultation process carried out for the JPC Strategic Plan. The report included the findings from the consultation session carried out with the JPC members at their previous meeting in October 2016 and the public consultation session held at the JPC Public Meeting in December 2016. Road Safety and Drugs /Alcohol seemed to be the two topics which raised the most interest at both consultations.

He suggested that all the topics raised seem to fall in under four themes. These included: education, enforcement, engagement and co-ordination. He suggested that any objectives and actions put forward under the JPC’s Strategic Plan should come under these categories.
Cllr. N. Connell proposed the consultation report and N. Brady Smith seconded this.
Cllr. Feeley thanked both G. Boyle and Mr. Finnegan on the work carried out on the consultation process to date and in particular the consultation session which was held at the JPC’s Public Meeting. He stated it was a well attended event with good engagement and feedback received.
Work will commence on developing the strategic plan using the findings from the consultation process. The JPC steering committee will meet in advance of the next JPC meeting to go through the draft of the plan and the final report will be brought forward for approval at the next meeting of the JPC. Chief Superintendent will assign someone within An Garda Síochána to work with G. Boyle on developing the plan. 
4. Roads Policing in the Cavan Monaghan Division
Cllr. Feeley introduced and welcomed Sergeant James Gallagher and Inspector Kevin Gavigan, the Divisional Traffic Inspector to the meeting.

Inspector Gavigan provided a very comprehensive and informative presentation in relation to the following topics as part of his presentation:
· Fatalities on the Roads of Co. Cavan for 2016 
· Driving under the influence of intoxicants 
· Enforcement of Road Traffic Legislation  
· Life saver offences, Drink Driving, Speed ,Mobile Phones  and Seat belts 
· On Going Operations Regarding Traffic 
· Initiatives on Road safety going forward for  2017
He informed members that four personal have recently been recruited to the Traffic Corps Unit.
As well as informing the JPC members of the statistics he also apprised the members of how the figures were used. He explained that planning by the Road Safety Authority and Transport Infrastructure Ireland was based on the statistics supplied by the local gardaí. This data also feeds into a number of other areas such as informing the local authority about overgrown hedges and road signs that are dirty or damaged. Inspector Gavigan thanked Cllr. J.P Feeley for inviting him to present at the meeting.
Cllr. Feeley congratulated Inspector Gavigan on a very good presentation, commenting how interesting it was to hear the figures and statistics around road offences within the county and what is actually being carried out by the local gardaí lower them. He said it was encouraging to hear that so many offences are being dealt with by the gardaí employing effective methods. 

Deputy Smith praised the gardaí for their great work in this area. He enquired into illicit diesel products stating that he has previously called for a dedicated all island multi-agency approach to tackling this issue. Inspector Gavigan replied that there has been a decrease in illicit diesel products within Counties Cavan and Monaghan due to the diesel dye which is now being used; he ensured that robust enforcement will continue.
Chief Superintendent Mangan commented that it is disappointing to see that statistics on road offences are still so high within the county. Ultimately the responsibility is on the driver of the vehicle, people’s driving habits can be very poor and the figures reflect this. He recently submitted a request to increase the number of ‘Go Safe’ and ‘Gatso’ (speed trap vans) allocated to the Cavan and Monaghan Division. He believes this is an effective way of tackling the issue and will help lower the number of offences. 
Cllr. Mc Vitty stated that the drinking and driving figures were very interesting to see. He enquired if there was a distinction made between those driving under the influence of drink and other drug substances. Inspector Gavigan replied that they are all considered under the heading of ‘driving while intoxicated’. There has to be an element of impairment to somebody’s driving for them to be pulled over to be tested.  

Deputy J. O’Reilly wished to endorse the comments made by Chief Superintendent Mangan. He congratulated Inspector Gavigan on the schools programme being delivered to TY students, believing it to be an excellent programme targeted at the perfect age group. He asked if they will get to deliver it to every secondary school within the county. Inspector Gavigan replied that it is their ambition to deliver to all schools within the county.
Cllr Mc Donald enquired what the situation was around pedestrian road users not wearing high vis-vests asking if they could face prosecution for doing so, especially when walking along dangerous stretches of the road. Inspector Gavigan replied that they cannot be prosecuted however the onus is on the individual to take responsibility for their own safety and wearing these vests has a huge impact of lowering the number of road accidents that could potentially take place. 

Cllr. Feeley endorsed the previous comments made by Inspector Gavigan and agreed that personal responsibility is key to lowering the number of incidents taking place on the roads. He informed the committee that the Council’s own Road Safety Officer has been working on a Road Safety Strategy for County Cavan which is to be launched in February 2017 and suggested that a presentation on this be provided at the next JPC meeting.
5. County Cavan JPC Annual Report 2016

Cllr. W. Bennett proposed the JPC’s annual report for 2016 and B. Mc Dermott seconded this. 

6. AOB
There was a discussion around the Garda Open Day held in Bailieborough in December 2016. The following individuals all wanted to congratulate the Bailieborough Gardaí involved in the day and specifically Superintendent Leo. Mc Ginn.
· Deputy B. Smith

· Cllr. C. Kelly

· Cllr. S. O’Reilly

· Deputy J. O’Reilly

· Cllr. P. Mc Donald

The Chief Superintendent Mangan also commented that it was a fantastic event with great community engagement on the day. They hope to replicate this in other stations.

Deputy Smith enquired into the current status of the re-establishment of the Cavan and Monaghan Divisional Drugs Unit. Chief Superintendent Mangan replied that the interview process will be getting underway over the next couple of weeks. The unit itself should be set up by the 1st week in March.  
Both Cllr. C. Kelly and Deputy J.O. Reilly stated that this was very welcome news. 
7. Next Meeting
31 March 2017, 3pm in the council chamber.
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